

Governing through big data: An ethnographic exploration of invisible lives in China's digital surveillance of the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic

DIGITAL HEALTH Volume 9: 1–13 © The Author(s) 2023 Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/20552076231170689 journals.sagepub.com/home/dhj



Liyuan Zhang^{1,2} D and Mohamed Y Rafiq^{1,2}

Abstract

Introduction/Background: Since 2020, China has implemented unprecedented digital health surveillance over citizens and residents in response to the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic. We explore the implementation of Health Code (*jiankang ma*), a contract-tracing and risk assessment app for coronavirus disease 2019, in China. By engaging with the concept of 'ocular ethics', we ask why and how some populations become invisible in China's Health Code surveillance system.

Methods: This study used an ethnographic approach to critically examine the role of digital technology in the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic governance. Three months of participant observation and 20 interviews were conducted to understand the design of Health Code and the situation of homeless population.

Results: We find that China's digital health surveillance during the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic has failed to cover the homeless population, who either fail to access Health Code or find ways to avoid its mandatory health surveillance. We further summarize four problems resulting in their exclusion, including the loss of ID cards, access to smartphones and phone numbers, problematic design and elastic surveillance, and the neglect of homeless community's precarious living situation.

Conclusion: Situating our work in the literature on theories of surveillance and anthropology of pandemics, we argue that without recognizing the structural problems embedded in homelessness, a large number of poor and homeless migrants are rendered invisible in this data-driven health surveillance, which further pushes them into social exclusion.

Keywords

China, biosecurity, coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic, digital health, migrants, surveillance

Submission date: 21 November 2022; Acceptance date: 3 April 2023

Introduction

In February 2020, municipal governments across China started to work with teams from two of China's most ubiquitous apps—mobile payment service Alipay and messaging service WeChat—to launch a new digital tool known as Health Code (*jiankang ma*), the first contract-tracing and risk assessment app at the start of the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic. Health Code soon covered every province in China to build up a nationwide COVID-19 pandemic monitoring system.^a Sina News, a local news platform, soon published an article¹ about computer engineers at Alibaba, one of the country's largest technology companies, who stopped

Corresponding author:

¹Department of Social Sciences, NYU Shanghai, Shanghai, China ²NYU Shanghai Center for Global Health Equity, Shanghai, China

Mohamed Y Rafiq, Department of Social Sciences, NYU Shanghai, 567 West Yangsi Road, Pudong New District, Shanghai, China 200126. Email: myr1@nyu.edu

Creative Commons Non Commercial CC BY-NC: This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/) which permits non-commercial use, reproduction and distribution of the work without further permission provided the original work is attributed as specified on the SAGE and Open Access page (https://us.sagepub.com/en-us/nam/ open-access-at-sage).

quarantine at home and risked their lives to design and launch Health Code. Their working environment is outlined as follows in the article:

On February 11, dozens of Alibaba employees entered the office building by passing through layers of 'checkpoints': checking working certificates, taking body temperature, disinfecting with alcohol, and wearing facemasks.

This is Alibaba's temporary war room to fight the pandemic. The administrative staff prepared everything in advance. The corridor was filled with various fruits and snacks. Toothpaste and toothbrushes, shampoo and shower gel, and camp beds for people to rest on were placed in the corner of the room.

This super project, Health Code, involved the lives of millions of people in this public health crisis. However, the 'war room was not crowded, only dozens of computer programmers (*ma nong*, 'code farmer' in English) worked in the empty office building. While having their meals, each person sat separately and kept social distancing.

Everyone was on call 24 h via virtual conferences on their laptops or phone calls. Everyone's computers and smartphones were kept charged, otherwise they would run out of power at any time.

These engineers have been praised as role models for using big data to tackle the pandemic. Health Code claims to be able to evaluate public health risk based on self-reported information, including phone number, home address, travel history, and other sources of data from public institutions, such as transportation department, hospital, or public security agency. In general, each resident is assigned a corresponding OR code with colour: Green for free mobility, yellow for a seven-day quarantine, and red for a 14-day guarantine. People need to present or scan their green code to gain access to shopping malls, public transportation, office buildings, and other public venues. In the name of security and protection, showing Health Code has become a normalized practice in China. Living in a risk society faced with the continuous uncertainty of COVID-19, Health Code was designed to be a real-time health monitoring tool based on big data, which also allows pandemic prevention and control to become feasible by assessing the risk and segmenting the population into three colours (Figure 1)^b

According to a report conducted by the China Internet Network Information Centre (CNNIC 2021), Health Code has covered nearly 900 million people and has been used more than 40 billion times, supporting most areas of the country to achieve free mobility and safe access. The report also emphasizes that big data plays a prominent role in the resumption of work and production while maintaining the pandemic under control. However, this simplification of the complex reality has also produced unintended consequences. Despite evidence of the widespread use of Health Code among Chinese citizens, there is a large population in China that lacks access to Health Code, particularly among the elderly, rural migrants, the poor, and the



Figure 1. Shanghai's health code in September 2020.

homeless. Some people might not be able to use smartphones, have trouble understanding digital technology, or fail to have ID cards to register their Health Code.

In this article, we explore how the homeless population is excluded from China's COVID-19 pandemic digital surveillance. Their precarious living challenges the efficacy of Health Code, which operates based on big data and algorithms to calculate individual risk. Digital technology has become the key element in the wider biosecurity apparatus of China's pandemic control efforts. Most citizens' health status has become more hyper-exposed and visible than ever in the pandemic surveillance, while some bodies are hidden and erased. Those excluded from data-driven health governance are more likely to suffer the worst consequences due to unresolved structural inequalities.

By tracing the process of Health Code's invention and homeless experience during the COVID-19 pandemic, we ask the following questions: How does this digital technology operate among the public during the COVID-19 pandemic? Who becomes neglected in this digital surveillance? What are the causes and consequences of such exclusion for homeless migrants? This study illustrates how this biosecurity technology – built by the government as well as private technology companies in China – has not resulted in effective health surveillance for those homeless bodies in the marginalized underclass. It contributes to the studies of ocular ethics through the ethnographic examination of the improvization and the exclusion of homeless populations in China's digital biosurveillance during the COVID-19 pandemic.

We begin this article by examining the anthropological and sociological literature on surveillance, digital health, and their implications for global health. After presenting research methods, we lay out the background of China's digital health surveillance during the COVID-19 pandemic and problems that emerged from such practices, such as the exclusion of homeless population from digital health surveillance. Next, we describe the precarious living situation of homeless migrants in China and how the pandemic has influenced their daily lives. The third part analyses the four reasons which drive the invisibility of the homeless population, including the loss of identification cards, access to smartphones and phone numbers, problematic design and elastic surveillance, and ignorance of homeless living situation, which further contests Health Code's efficacy in monitoring the health and safety of all. Engineers who were involved in the design of the Health Code prioritized big data to control the pandemic and minimize the risk while neglecting vulnerable populations. Situating our work in the literature on theories of surveillance and anthropology of pandemics, we argue that such simplistic categorization and quantification fail to incorporate homeless bodies in large-scale disease control. Many homeless migrants were excluded from some life-saving opportunities due to their inability to prove their health status via

Health Code, demonstrating that technology can perpetuate or prolong the marginalization of the homeless living in the city.

Biosecurity, health, and exclusion

In the field of global health, previous scholars have asked how biological threats are defined so as to enable possible solutions and mitigate risk in daily life.^{2,3} Therefore, a series of surveillance systems have emerged in the past, from syndromic disease surveillance systems in the United States to detect new diseases,⁴ monitoring influenza among migratory birds in Asia,⁵ using big data to prevent and contain Ebola in Sierra Leone.⁶ COVID-19 pandemic has also given rise to a range of technological innovations. Previous studies of emerging technologies in the pandemic centre on distance learning,⁷ efficacy and accuracy of contact tracing,⁸ COVID-19 risk estimation in education setting,⁹ public perceptions and attitudes towards these digital tools,^{10,11} or the discussion of liberty and autonomy under the expanding digital surveillance.¹²

Emerging technologies - which instruct individual behaviours and protect the population's health during the pan-- fall into the operations of 'security demic mechanism',¹³ which allows the disease to circulate by maximizing good circulation and minimizing damage through intermittent interventions. French philosopher Gilles Deleuze¹⁴ argues that humans are no longer subject to enclosed spaces like schools or factories, and that with the advent of computers, technology has allowed for the replacement of old discipline and the implementation of constant and unlimited control over individuals. Deleuze claims that humans are moving from what Michel Foucault described as a society of discipline to a society of control. With the advent of digital technologies, collecting and exchanging personal data has become an inseparable part of pandemic surveillance around the world. It also poses threat on individual autonomy, in emergency situations where privacy is no longer personal and might be disclosed to public health authorities or the public.

Biosecurity measures can make certain bodies visible as well as invisible. In the context of human security threats, the intensifying social control from the state makes bodies more visible than ever, and people also internalize such control as a normalized practice.¹⁵ Previous work in medical anthropology reveals a strong impetus for quantitative metrics and data to make sense of individual behaviours and public health.^{16,18} While some bodies become more visible under increasing health surveillance, others remain invisible.

Making these bodies invisible also suggests that these lives are not worth protecting and saving. Scholars have studied how certain communities and diseases remain invisible and neglected by the state, such as the most vulnerable communities during Brazil's human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome epidemic¹⁹ or cancer in Africa.²⁰ Monica Casper and Lisa Moore¹⁵ criticize how statistical measures and quantification, though valuable in many instances, hinder the effects of structural inequalities. In essence, those who have been *excluded* from the machinations of the biopolitical state are the ones who have suffered the worst consequences. We employ the concept of 'ocular ethic', an approach proposed by Casper and Moore¹⁵ to 'measure' the absent subject and 'operationalise' invisibility by focusing, magnifying, and visualizing. Ocular ethic asks critically how the vulnerable and marginalized bodies become missing and uses ethnography to reveal and resituate their embodied experiences.¹⁵

By engaging with the ocular ethic, we draw our analytic gaze to the invisible bodies and aim to develop new understandings of bodily erasure emerging from the COVID-19 pandemic. As Casper and Moore emphasize, it is also our ethical responsibility to magnify bodies that are hidden and concealed. We ask questions about the *excluded* in the biopolitical machine: Who is worthy of protection? Whom shall be neglected? This article presents the missing narrative of the homeless community during the pandemic. We are concerned with how the experience of homeless migrants has disappeared from the media coverage and how their existence cannot be captured by the increasing surveillance technologies.

When medical anthropologists study China's responses to public health crises, they focus on topics like animalhuman interactions, bioethics, migration, and social stigma.^{5,21,23} Digital technology has not been the focus of relevant scholarship, while it is becoming one of the most pervasive forms of public health governance in China and globally.^{24,26} By doing ethnography in digital health, we show how emerging technologies from the pandemic might not benefit but harm marginalized communities. In China, the belief in science and technology as a cure-all for the nation's ills continues to gain prominence in the ideologies of the party-state,^{27,28} similarly under the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. China is one of the most active countries in utilizing digital technology to control the pandemic. In this article, we offer new understandings of China's response to the pandemic and issues of exclusion that emerged from such intensive health surveillance.

Methods

Our analysis is based on three months of multi-sited ethnographic research conducted by the first author in Shanghai between October 2020 and January 2021. Our primary fieldwork site is Revival Station, an organization that provides services for the homeless population in Shanghai while going through the official registration process to become an NGO. Revival Station aims to help displaced migrant workers gain employment, stability, and permanent homes. Its basic services include a good meal, a hot shower, a change of clothes, and the use of free laundry facilities. The first author conducted weekly participant-observation during service hours and their fundraising events, for a total of 40 h. Apart from the observations, the first author conducted informal and semi-structured interviews with fifteen homeless migrants, from about 25-72 years of age, and three social workers at Revival Station. All participants provided verbal consent for participation in the study, and NYU Shanghai Institutional Review Board (IRB) approved the verbal consent. All participants' names were anonymized. Because the first author's voluntary work put her in frequent contact with the homeless and social workers, she was able to build rapport to discuss a sensitive topic regarding the life of being homeless in Shanghai. In addition to observing and interviewing homeless migrants, questions surrounding the design side of Health Code became more pressing as our research progressed.

We conducted formal interviews with two computer engineers to supplement our research regarding the role of digital technology in pandemic control. One was employed by the government, the other by Alibaba. They both took part in the Health Code project. Due to the sensitive nature of our research and time limit, our research in this part met several obstacles, including the failure to conduct extensive field observation and interviews in the relevant tech companies and government. We also conducted additional desk research on relevant reports, media articles, and policy documents to fill this gap. In the following section, we discuss the background of China's digital response to the pandemic and the development and implementation of the Health Code.

The logic behind health code

The birth of Health Code is strongly tied to the reopening of cities after lockdown. Since economic recovery is contingent on lifted restrictions and population movement, in early February 2020 government officials began to plan how the population should be governed after lockdown. A double degree holder in computer science and communications, Qinyu Zhou led one of the earliest teams to produce the crude prototype of Health Code.^c By then, he was Section Chief of Communication at one of the district governments in eastern China, 'We were thinking: what would happen after the lockdown? Which method should be adapted to allow one's mobility? The solution should not be to control everyone forever'. Qinyu said they needed a more effective approach to improving their defence capabilities, 'Well, Health Code has offered great help in this area'.

The implementation of Health Code cannot be separated from the state's support for information technology to fight against the pandemic. Since January 2020, the National Health Commission (NHC) issued a series of protocols and laid the foundation for promoting the in-depth application of digital technology in pandemic prevention and control. It also transformed the old forms of contact tracing and screening by manual labour through 'doorknocking' and telephone calls since the outbreak in Wuhan. A comprehensive survey conducted by Shuja et al.²⁹ shows that many COVID-19 digital technologies are data-driven, and data sets have been extensively used for a variety of purposes, including diagnosis, transmission estimation, emotional and sentiment analysis.

Although contact tracing and screening for infection have been intensive since the COVID-19 outbreak in China, data collections were highly decentralized and problematic. Municipal governments actively required citizens to submit their health information and travel history, either through paper-based registrations or electronic forms on their smartphones. However, there was no universal way to aggregate those large amounts of information collected from multiple sources. Different places collected data but seldom shared it, which created numerous 'Isolated Data Islands' where quality data was stored in a place without external connectivity to other databases. Such a large-scale project ought to be supported by a wide scale of data to make health evaluations. As Qinyu emphasized, 'the goal is to set up, share, and use the database together. Use big data to solve problems'. What Qinyu's team proposed was to aggregate these data

islands and evaluate them to calculate one's health status (Figure 2).

According to *People's Daily Online*, Health Code system generates authoritative and reliable results based on checking and matching with various national databases, such as the database of close contacts, confirmed and suspected cases, and data from different government agencies from public health, public security, transportation, and other departments.³⁰ A person also needs to report information to the Health Code system, including phone number, ID card number, address, and other epidemiological survey information.

To identify and track suspected cases and high-risk people during the pandemic, tech developers and government officials have taken a keen interest in smartphones. Mobile phone triangulation can precisely pinpoint a person's location and tracking phone signals entails following that person. The person's identity information can be captured through ID card number. Living outside of health monitoring seems to be impossible, and three-colour categorization is further developed to govern the population.

Each citizen is assigned a coloured QR code, showing one's health status based on an algorithmic evaluation of various data sources. A person without any abnormalities is marked as low risk and is given a green code. The green code on their smartphones works like a digital passport, allowing a person to access different spaces and services freely. A person is considered high risk if the



Figure 2. The concept of data island in Health Code.

person has tested positive, is a suspected case or close contact of an infected person, or has visited a location where there has been a recent outbreak.

Although many people in China seem to be free simply by holding the green code, they still live under the constant control and surveillance of state and non-state institutions, from government departments to private tech companies with access to public information. It resonates with Haggerty and Ericson's³¹ concept of 'surveillant assemblage', operating based on a few discrete technologies or social practices to form a larger whole and monitor different populations. Each human body is abstracted from territorial settings and reassembled into a series of discrete flows as ""data double" of pure virtuality'.³¹ Thus, individuals can be divided into 'dividuals' – endlessly subdividable collections of data points from various facets of their lives.¹⁴

Health Code allows a person to be broken down into different components for observation and intervention in case of potential outbreaks. The colour of Health is determined by various databases covering people's health and geographical locations, in addition to more intrusive information about their private lives, such as the purpose of travel, occupation, residential address, etc. If one component is identified as a high risk for COVID-19, the colour of Health Code can be turned to yellow or red, thus controlling the spread of the virus as soon as possible. Citizens in China have heavily relied on Health Code for social life to access residential communities, office buildings, buses, and supermarkets. A subsequent result of increasing surveillance is that human bodies have become more visible than ever, even for some hidden ones. A man who absconded from murder for 24 years chose to turn himself in Hangzhou; without Health Code and smartphones, he found himself unable to hide his personal information and make a living after the pandemic.³²

The Chinese public has embraced Health Code, and public health surveillance techniques have received relatively little resistance there, notwithstanding some debates concerning digital health surveillance. The public was generally supportive of the application of the Health Code and highly acknowledged its contribution to pandemic prevention and control.³⁰ Previous research demonstrate that some Chinese citizens even considered the Health Code should be applied more aggressively.³³ In the meantime, other technologies have been deployed at the same time to monitor the public. For instance, drones were sent to warn people who broke the selfisolation rules to keep social distancing, stay at home, and wear facemasks; facial recognition technology and infrared cameras were adapted to detect people with high temperatures and suspected cases.³⁴ Compared with Western countries' poor early response to the pandemic, the Chinese public considered that 'surveillance in China became evidence of a caring government that respects science'.³³

Jie Song works at Alibaba as a computer engineer and participated in the Health Code project before. He

considered the creation of Health Code a good matter: 'For the first time, people across social classes can clearly know what the government or we [technical experts] have decided and what the impact is'. According to Jie, Health Code helps the citizens understand pandemic-related policies and regulations decided from the top. Citizens become aware of their health status, and their mobility is also controlled in a way to protect themselves and others. Health Code's colour informs and directs everyone's life in the pandemic, either moving freely, self-monitoring, or quarantine. Jie views that everyone within the Health Code system is the same without differences in status, and technology is a tool to lessen social disparities.

Apart from the benefits, previous study reveals that citizens are often exposed to all kinds of errors, breakdowns, and exclusions created by Health Code.³³ The normalcy of Health Code's implementation continues to be challenged by multiple incidents on the ground. In December 2020, Health Code in Chengdu experienced 'network error' due to a sudden increasing number of visitors, who were concerned about the local outbreak and their status in Health Code. Similar situations also happened in other provinces, and this kind of breakdown usually can be solved quickly by computer engineers.³³ There is also a lack of concern for migrants, the elderly, and people with lower education and socioeconomic status, which results in a negative impact on their mobility and access to public spaces and services.

Citizens have reported the issue of regional prejudice: it is harder for people to apply for a green code if they come from a high-risk area for COVID-19. In the outbreak from northeastern China, Heilongjiang Province turned the Health Code of hukou holders from Heihe City yellow, even those who were living or working elsewhere.35 Although many old people in China own smartphones, they have trouble navigating the digital interface and are excluded from using Health Code. In June 2020, a middle-aged rural migrant travelled from Anhui Province to Zhejiang Province without a smartphone and green code, and later encountered several obstacles in public transportation and got lost on his way.³⁶ The homeless community faces similar exclusion as the cases mentioned above. Their exclusion reveals that not all bodies are equally visible to the data-driven health surveillance, or control is not a sign for everyone during the pandemic. The following section elaborates on the homeless population's precarious lived experience during the pandemic and sets the context for their invisibility in health surveillance.

Precarity as a way of living

Rising inequality in China after economic reforms

The economic downturn, job insecurity, loss of housing, and similar cascading events following the pandemic make people rethink what stability means while facing an uncertain future. Or does precarity denote a normative form of living in this increasingly indeterminable world? How should humans cope with precarity? Nearly all lives at the Revival Station are precarious. Yifan, a young homeless migrant, emphasized how precarity meant in his life: 'Life outside, you know, is just precarious. When you have work to do, you work. When you don't work, you do nothing. My earnings have never been secured. My place to sleep is always precarious'. Many homeless visitors came by and left the Revival Station week by week in endless circulation. Although the director Boxin has run this organization for ten years, he could only help a small portion of the visitors to stop being vagrants on the streets.

Given the poor economy due to the pandemic, the rising number of unemployed homeless people was visible at the Revival Station. One social worker added, 'People are coming back again. Many were fired because of the pandemic; many cannot find a job in the current situation. I haven't seen some of them for a long time, now they return and ask for help again'. Amid the pandemic, Revival Station received more unemployed workers, but their old-time visitors – the homeless, the mentally ill, the aged, and the abandoned ones by their families - remained coming. Most arrived in Shanghai as rural migrant workers and became homeless, only a small portion of the visitors were Shanghai locals, who were typically old, impoverished, and had no family members to rely upon. Like Vita in anthropologist João Biehl's³⁷ arresting ethnography, this place was filled with unproductive bodies, with no one accountable for their condition. 'Better off' for the homeless means that one can rent beds in tenement housing during the winter months; but in the summer, they still choose to sleep on the streets to save money. The conditions of precarity and insecurity seem inseparable from their everyday lives. Life remains static without any progress and improvement.

The loss of security has been accompanied by the rise of China since the introduction of 'reform and opening-up' policy in 1978. The disciplinary regulations to manage employment and control rural-urban migration produced in the Mao era fell apart. Society began to operate through market dynamics, and the logic of the market belittles human lives who are no longer useful and productive. The reforms of state-owned enterprises forced millions of workers to leave their lifelong occupation, also called the 'iron rice bowl'. With the economic reforms, rural-urban migration became possible after decades of mobility restriction. Peasants began to work in the cities as the cheapest labour, mostly in informal employment. As geographer Kam Wing Chan³⁸ sharply points out the indication of such change, 'By moving the disfranchised and unprivileged underclass of peasants to the cities and export processing zones, China guaranteed an almost infinite supply of manual labour at extremely low wages for domestic (including the state) and global industrialists for many years'.

The dramatic social changes that China has gone through since the 1980s also give rise to social inequalities, and the increasing number of homeless people in urban areas has only appeared in recent decades. The loss of belonging and security in a metropolitan city is common for migrants who are cast as 'outsiders'. Social workers at Revival Station told us that migrants were easy to get tricked, lose things, and pick up bad habits. Gui, who came from the countryside like other homeless visitors, said that 'today Chinese have to be self-dependent' and they had no one to rely on except themselves.

Homelessness amid COVID-19

Undoubtedly, the pandemic has accelerated the unstable living conditions of the homeless. Having no place to live, the homeless were left on the streets without being protected. When almost all the public facilities were shut down during the lockdown, the homeless population in Shanghai experienced hardship surviving without income, masks, and food. 'The biggest trouble was access to masks. We didn't have masks at that time, so you could not protect yourself ... You could request masks from the neighbourhood, but you had to have a room number and address to register. I don't even have a place to stay', Jun muttered while staring at his smartphone. Jun was a silent person and seldom expressed his opinions. While on this matter, he suddenly outspoke his difficulty. Although the lockdown suspended population flow and production, basic services within the neighbourhoods were mostly well-organized with the help of community grid staff and volunteers, who supported residents to obtain necessities during the lockdown, including the facemasks. It is necessary to acknowledge how grid governance - a community management programme – became instrumental in China's lockdown effort, but those who lived on the streets and fell out of the grid governance were excluded from such services. According to the visitors at the Revival Station, a small portion of homeless people stayed at the shelters and hotels in Shanghai to stay safe. Overall, the health surveillance of the homeless population was limited and passive.

Although no large outbreak in China has been reported to be caused by the homeless population, their risk of contracting the virus and infecting others has been commonly considered high. The governments announced several actions to promote the living conditions of homeless population during the pandemic, including allowing them to live in temporary shelters and hotels and offering support services. However, most did not receive social assistance, and the services were limited and sometimes inhumane.

Zhenhua told us that he was put into quarantine in March 2020. 'I was near People's Square and slept there at night. The police found me, and I was quarantined for 14 days. Nothing bad happened eventually, it turned out to be okay', Zhenhua spoke with a sigh of relief as if initially he had imagined something bad would happen, as if he was put into prison by the police. Despite the free services, Zhenhua and others felt being treated like criminals during guarantine, some were rather more willing to be on the streets. Zhenhua's quarantine was not a planned government action. Sleeping outside a neighbourhood, Zhenhua was reported by a nearby resident as being too dirty and dangerous to spread the virus. Zhenhua's quarantine was for the containment of the epidemiological risk vectors rather than the protection of the vulnerable ones. In response to a citizen's request, it is necessary to isolate Zhenhua; otherwise, no life-saving interventions are made for the homeless population when the complaints from citizens remain absent. A recent study conducted in Guangzhou finds that humanitarian aid provided by the government towards the homeless population even decreased during the pandemic, and the majority were unwilling to seek support from the government.³⁹ Haihe, a homeless migrant in his 40 s commented on the government actions during the pandemic: 'I can see the government did a great job in controlling the virus, but what about our difficulty?'

This practice thus fosters two constructions of life: Life that is worth saving and life that is worth abandoning. The divergence between citizens and noncitizens echoed anthropologist Katherine Mason's²² concept of 'biological noncitizenship'-the migrant population in southern China became biological threats due to their poor hygiene and disease, and they were unfit for inclusion into the civilised common and denied citizenship claims. Similar discourse like 'this service is provided for residents or citizens' was frequently mentioned by them. When we asked about the use of Health Code in their daily life, one of the homeless migrants started to get bored and answered: 'That is designed for citizens, not for us'. The use of big data to manage the population's health shapes the life of the majority in China, but it excludes the homeless bodies and marks them as absent in the digital system.

Technologies of invisibility

Neglecting structural issues rooted in homelessness makes it challenging to implement the Health Code. Living on the streets is accompanied by high mobility and insecurity. There are four problems that are found to explain why the homeless community becomes invisible in digital health surveillance: Loss of ID cards, access to smartphones and phone numbers, problematic design and elastic surveillance, and neglect of the homeless. The first two issues are associated with homeless community's precarious living situation. The frequent experience of being stolen and losing belongings makes it difficult for them to maintain a stable association with ID cards and smartphones. The third explanation highlights serious flaws in Health Code's design because it permits homeless people to constantly avoid using it or provide false information to its surveillance system. The last problem arises from the design side, where computer engineers ignore homeless living situation in creating and implementing the function of Health Code.

The loss of ID cards

Losing ID cards is common for the homeless. In a few rare cases, people never had an ID card or *hukou* registration since they were orphaned or abandoned at a young age, while most dropped their ID cards while being homeless, or their ID cards were stolen by others and sold for money. For rural migrants working in the city, an ID card is the most essential document that allows and legitimizes their employment in the urban area while holding rural *hukou*. The loss of ID cards could put restrictions on all sorts of social activities, including transportation, formal employment, and access to Health Code. The absence of ID cards is a loss of citizenship evidence, and the failure to register Health Code also makes it hard to prove their health status.

Besides, a new ID card requires a series of bureaucratic procedures. In 2013, the Chinese government issued a mandatory switch to second-generation ID cards; therefore, all first-generation ID cards became invalid. The switch from the first-generation ID cards to second-generation ones requires people to return to their place of birth (hukou suozaidi) to renew their ID cards. Several long-time visitors at the Revival Station still held first-generation ID cards, and they never returned home for decades. Changyu, a weekly visitor at Revival Station, has lived in Xuhui Park for more than twenty years; his family erased him from their hukou registration long time ago. For second-generation ID cards, citizens are allowed to apply in any province, but it also adds additional requirements for the migrants, such as providing residential evidence issued by the neighbourhood. Yifan once complained to me: 'I needed to apply for another ID card, but I didn't have a place to stay. I have to follow their requirements, right? There was no proof that I lived in this city'. Since most homeless migrants live on the streets, they never belong to any neighbourhood. It becomes impossible for them to submit residential evidence and request another ID card.

Many migrants ended up like Yifan returning to their rural hometowns to obtain a new ID card, but many chose not to return. It is not only the lengthy application process and high application fees that are problematic; more importantly, necessary familial links at their rural origin are also required for assisting ID card applications. Homecoming has never been easy for the homeless community: some have complex relationships with their family members; others might feel homecoming shameful without making a fortune while losing everything they had when they arrived in Shanghai. The fear of losing their 'face' (*mianzi*) without becoming successful in the city further pushes them away from home and makes them reluctant to acquire another ID card. A social worker added, 'No matter whether the ID card is stolen by others or lost by himself, he has no ID card and no money. It is just too embarrassing to go home'. Living without ID cards reveals the homeless population's disconnections from their families. ID card loss is a result of their precarious life in the city, and it also exacerbates their vulnerable living conditions in a vicious circle. The absence of an ID card deprives one's citizenship, reinforcing their marginalization and disconnection from society. Many homeless migrants in Shanghai continue to live without ID cards, making it impossible for them to use Health Code.^e

Access to smartphones and phone numbers

Furthermore, the uncertain relations between homeless people and their smartphones also make the dynamics of contact tracing more complicated. Take Weiguo as an example. His smartphone was stolen before the COVID-19 lockdown began. Although purchasing another smartphone did not need to go through complex procedures compared with ID card acquisitions, this process was associated with financial constraints. Weiguo was only able to purchase another smartphone with a new phone number in April. At that time, the real-time monitoring from Health Code had already been implemented for more than a month. Weiguo's loss of the smartphone made him an absent person in Health Code's database. The frequent switch of smartphones and phone numbers made the system unable to trace a person continuously in real-time. The social life of smartphones is more complicated than what the technical experts imagined. A homeless person can have multiple access to smartphones and phone numbers; in the meantime, their stolen phones might be used by others. In the case of the homeless, smartphones fail to represent individual identities.

Problematic design and elastic surveillance

Homeless migrants can navigate their lives to avoid the mandatory Health Code checks. In fact, surveillance is rather 'elastic' in informal spaces, but people still need to show their green Health Code to enter well-bounded locations, such as supermarkets, hospitals, office buildings, etc.³³ Although the exact rules might vary from place to place, homeless migrants seldom associate their everyday life with these places. The systematic exclusion of rural migrants in urban areas has long existed in China since the introduction of *hukou* system.⁴⁰ Migrants' medical expenses at urban hospitals are typically not covered by health insurance due to their rural hukou. Unless medical emergencies arise, they never visit hospitals. Occasionally, the way migrants dress is unfit for them to enter

Shanghai's glitzy shopping malls. The restricted amount of money they can spend is another concern. Since they left no traces on the public services, there was little doubt that extracting and accessing their data presented difficulties for engineers.

Beyond the absence of data, Health Code might also collect random and inaccurate data from the homeless population. Yifan returned to Shanghai in June after staving in his hometown for almost half a year. He was afraid of being put into quarantine like Zhenhua if he returned to Shanghai early and continued sleeping on the streets, and job opportunities were limited when the city just reopened. Without any earnings for almost half a year, he arrived in Shanghai and applied for Health Code, but found it impossible to fill in the self-report form without making up a lie. Although Health Code reassembles data from other institutions, everyone still needs to report personal information within the system when applying for Health Code. 'You have to fill in a lot of information. One is the destination you arrive at, and the other is your residence address. Just like when I first came to Shanghai, there was no fixed place to live. I just filled in randomly. I said I lived in Xuhui, but I slept on a different street almost every day', Yifan pointed out the flaw in the design, showing how such surveillance cannot account for every aspect of a homeless person's life and might not produce useful public health measures.

Neglect of the homeless

Without recognizing the structural problems embedded in homelessness, the health surveillance system failed to cover the entire population as it wished. The existence of homeless population was devalued and invisible, while they were exposed to a higher risk of infection. The problem of exposed bodies that become hidden in plain sight also exists in other contexts of biological catastrophes. The seemingly universalised access to life-saving HIV therapies in Brazil was not available to the most improvised and vulnerable people living with HIV, who was made absent in the epidemiological surveillance and erased from the official statistics.¹⁹ We also questioned our informants in terms of those who were excluded from using Health Code. Jie used 'friendly fire (wushang)' to explain 'when you design a system according to the COVID-19 policies, I cannot take care of everyone. It does not mean that I don't have a solution. But in the initial consideration, the system was unable to cover every detail, and some people just didn't exist in our data sets'. As anthropologist James Scott argues, the production of statistical knowledge about the population is also a process of simplification, and the lack of context and particularity almost become inevitable in large-scale planning exercise.⁴¹

A continuous process of corrections, as Jie emphasized, is necessary to fix all the loopholes and include more people. 'You may never know exactly what is happening

today and how many people there are, but you can become more and more accurate. This is the logic of big data: you keep revising, improve your method, and set up the adjustment of the overall structure'. Health Code needs a process of fixing the loopholes like the software, which needs engineers' constant maintenance to fix the bugs and publish new updated versions. Considering the COVID-19 pandemic was rapidly changing, it required rapid response to develop Health Code. Jie kept faith that problems ought to be fixed in the end. However, clarification from Jie to discharge them from all the loopholes in Health Code does not apply to the homeless population. In fact, when the prototype was first tested in two neighbourhoods by Oinyu's team, the homeless who were hopelessly wandering on the streets were already excluded from their testing population. In the very beginning, the homeless bodies were missing in the digital surveillance.

This mandatory policy to check one's health status excludes homeless migrants from public services, and more importantly, constrains their opportunities to earn money for survival. Many visitors told us that even some loosely regulated temporary jobs in the past now required workers to provide Health Code. To maintain a minimum source of income, they needed to enter spaces such as office buildings and hotels to carry out physical labour. The failure to have green code limited their access to these places, and they were easily recognized as virus carriers without the necessary health evidence. They were forced to find opportunities in small-sized private companies that might recruit them without requirements to check Health Code.

Discussion

Making people invisible has become an indispensable tool of containment within infectious disease governance. Anthropological studies of infectious diseases have shown the development of modern technologies in pandemic preparedness and control.^{4,5,42} Numerous technologies have been deployed to detect, monitor, and simulate future disease outbreaks. Instead of impeding an unforeseen health crisis, this study offers unique perspectives on the use of digital technology to prepare and control the unfinished COVID-19 pandemic.

Haggerty and Ericson³¹ take exception to George Orwell's prediction in *1984* that the 'proles' would largely be exempt from surveillance, and our research shows that people from the lower rank can be 'exempt' from health surveillance and become almost erased from the state's control. We use the concept of 'ocular ethic' to rethink how bodies are made visible or invisible through novel technologies.¹⁵ While most citizens in China are under Health Code's daily monitoring, the homeless migrants become invisible to the health surveillance. Although they appear to have regular contact with the police or social assistance programmes, however, none of these institutions produces detailed data about the homeless migrants or links them directly to the Health Code or other forms of digital health surveillance. Rather, as normal citizens, the numerous institutions they are in contact with, produce an abundance of data for analysing their risk and health status in the Health Code system.

In contrast to what Jie said, people were not equal in the system of Health Code. Although Jie believes that Health Code allows citizens to become clearer about their health status and the impact of COVID-19, such benefits are not universal. The failure to incorporate homeless bodies manifests how technical experts mistakenly conceive the public to be homogenous and passive. Engineers were assigned an authoritative position to design the digital tool according to their perceived public interests and needs. The role that the technical experts took on behalf of the public resulted in the inclusion or exclusion of different groups, and they failed to acknowledge the real situations on the ground.

Compared with other countries, socialist countries' responses to COVID-19 vary country by country. Similar to China, Vietnam has deployed a wide range of digital health applications from surveillance, risk communication, diagnosis, to treatment of COVID-19; but these practices were also constrained by insufficient digital health developments in Vietnam.⁴³ In other Asian countries, both Singapore and South Korea adapted aggressive digital contact tracing and managed to successfully contain the spread.²⁶ It demonstrates the commonality for capable countries to introduce some digital health programmes, but none of them have implemented such widespread, longterm, and mandatory digital surveillance as China has in response to COVID-19. Health Code may have been effective to a certain extent, but it also exacerbates the inequalities caused by digital divide and makes the excluded vulnerable. Homeless migrants without valid Health Code have been seen as risk subjects. Such practice magnifies the stigma and prejudices against migrants as virus carriers in Chinese culture. This points out that underlying structural inequalities matter when designing solutions because if not factored in the interventions, biosecurity technologies could produce fear, exclusion, and vulnerability.

Although this study contributes to the area of digital technology during the COVID-19 pandemic using ethnographic methods, it suffers from limitations such as a small sample size and short time duration. We were unable to conduct in-depth research on the design side due to the sensitive nature of this study. Despite the limitations, this article uncovers the life of the homeless under pandemic surveillance and calls for actions to address inequality resulting from digital technology.

Conclusion

This article explores how the homeless population becomes invisible in China's COVID-19 pandemic digital surveillance. To make these claims, we draw upon our research on the lived experiences of homeless community in Shanghai to elucidate their exclusion from COVID-19 surveillance technologies like Health Code. While the state promotes digital technology as an effective tool for pandemic control and engineers create the corresponding surveillance technologies like Health Code, they fail to take the homeless into consideration. The precarious realities of homeless life challenge the efficacy of Health Code. We argue that biosecurity technologies not only render the homeless community excluded from health surveillance but also compound their precarious lives. Health Code can inadvertently set up barriers for the homeless and shrink their avenues for life and work.

In this vein, this study sheds light on who are left behind in digital health and how socio-economic status contributes to the rising inequality for rural-to-urban homeless migrants. It makes a contribution to a body of science and technology scholarship that examines the way in which biotechnological solutions while claiming to include diverse populations in its governmental embrace, not only serves to extend state power but augments existing inequality along the fault lines of class, residency, and demographic status.

This article also serves as a timely reflection on the rapid innovations that have supported countries in dealing with a fast-evolving pandemic. In an age of heightened digital technology, the balance between care and surveillance during the COVID-19 pandemic is also deeply cultural and political. This ethnography reveals a lack of clear regulations and policies regarding the digital technologies rapidly produced during the COVID-19 pandemic. Social science researchers should develop comprehensive research projects to understand the homeless population in urban China and propose policy suggestions to improve their living conditions during the pandemic and generally. Future research should address whether and how similar problems during pandemics may be arising in other local places around the world.

Acknowledgements: The authors would like to thank Brian J. Hall, Leksa Lee, and Almaz Zelleke for their helpful feedback on the earlier development of this article. We are also grateful to our informants at the Revival Station for their generosity, often in adverse circumstances.

Contributorship: LZ and MYR were involved in designing the research and gaining ethical approval. LZ collected data and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. Both authors conducted data analysis, edited the manuscript, and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Declaration of conflicting interests: The authors declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Ethical approval: This study gained ethical approval from NYU Shanghai's Institutional Review Board (IRB).

Funding: The authors received the following financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: Research for this article was supported by the NYU Shanghai Capstone Program.

Guarantor: MYR

Informed consent: All participants provided verbal consent for participation in the study and participants' names were anonymized.

ORCID iD: Liyuan Zhang D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4628-4371

Notes

- a. It is worth noting that the versions of Health Code (*jiankang ma*) differ in cities and provinces. The name of Health Code also changes based on the local culture or region name.
- b. Due to concern over privacy, images of the QR code are manipulated and redesigned to be unscannable.
- c. Note that this prototype is different from the final version of Health Code that citizens in China are using today, its key elements remained.
- e. Social workers at the Revival Station supported many visitors' ID card acquisition. They would travel with the visitors back to their rural homes and support them to reestablish their relationships with their families. However, such support was also selective and hard to implement.

References

- Du Shi Kuai Bao. People behind the quickly launched Health Code project (in Chinese) [Internet]. Sina News. 2020 [cited 2023 Feb 19]. Available from: http://zj.sina.com.cn/news/m/ 2020-02-18/detail-iimxyqvz3653401.shtml
- 2. Collier SJ and Lakoff A. The problems of securing health. Biosecurity interventions: Global Health and Security in Question 2008: 7–32.
- Caduff C. *The pandemic perhaps: Dramatic events in a public culture of danger*. Oakland: University of California Press, 2017.
- Fearnley L. Redesigning syndromic surveillance for biosecurity. In: *Biosecurity interventions: global health and security in question [internet]*. Columbia University Press, 2008 [cited 2022 Nov 9], pp.61–88. Available at: https://www. degruyter.com/document/doi/10.7312/lako14606-003/html
- Keck F. Avian reservoirs: Virus hunters and birdwatchers in Chinese sentinel posts. Durham: Duke University Press, 2020. (Experimental futures).
- 6. Erikson SL. Cell phones ≠ self and other problems with big data detection and containment during epidemics. *Med Anthropol Q* 2018; 32: 315–339.
- 7. Bilal K, Shuja J, Erbad A, et al. Addressing challenges of distance learning in the pandemic with edge intelligence enabled

multicast and caching solution. *Sensors [Internet]* January 2022 [cited 12 February 2023]; 22: 1092. Available from: https://www.mdpi.com/1424-8220/22/3/1092

- Leith DJ and Farrell S. Measurement-based evaluation of google/apple exposure notification API for proximity detection in a light-rail tram. *PLOS ONE [Internet]* 30 September 2020 [cited 10 November 2022]; 15: e0239943. Available from: https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id= 10.1371/journal.pone.0239943
- Aljohani AJ, Shuja J, Alasmary W, et al. Evaluating the dynamics of bluetooth low energy based COVID-19 risk estimation for educational institutes. *Sensors [Internet]* January 2021 [cited 12 February 2023]; 21: 6667. Available from: https://www.mdpi.com/1424-8220/21/19/6667
- Stevens H and Haines MB. Trace together: pandemic response, democracy, and technology. *East Asian Science, Technology* and Society [Internet] 2020; 14: 523–532. Available from: https://www.tandfonline.com/action/journalInformation?journal Code=teas20
- Liu C and Graham R. Making sense of algorithms: relational perception of contact tracing and risk assessment during COVID-19. *Big Data and Society [Internet]* January 2021;
 8: 205395172199521–205395172199521. Available from: http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/2053951721995218
- Siqueira Cassiano M, Haggerty K and Bernot A. China's response to the COVID-19 pandemic: surveillance and autonomy. *Surveillance & Society [Internet]* March 2021; 19: 94– 97. Available from: https://ojs.library.queensu.ca/index.php/ surveillance-and-society/article/view/14550
- Foucault M. Security, territory, population: lectures at the Collège de France, 1977-1978.
 Picador ed. Senellart M, editor. New York, NY: Picador; 2009.
 417 p. (Lectures at the Collège de France).
- Deleuze G. Postscript on the societies of control. October [Internet] 1992 [cited 10 November 2022]; 59: 3–7. Available from: https://www.jstor.org/stable/778828
- 15. Casper MJ and Moore LJ. *Missing bodies: the politics of visibility*. New York: New York University Press, 2009, (Biopolitics).
- Sangaramoorthy T. Treating the numbers: HIV/AIDS surveillance, subjectivity, and risk. *Medical Anthropology: Cross Cultural Studies in Health and Illness [Internet]* 2012; 31: 292–309. Available from:
- 17. Adams V. *Metrics: What counts in global health.* Durham: Duke University Press, 2012.
- Biruk C. Cooking Data: Culture & Politics in an African Research World. 2018.
- Biehl J. Will to live: AIDS therapies and the politics of survival. Princeton, NJ: Princeton Univ. Press, 2009. 466 p. (In-formation series).
- Livingston J. Improvising medicine: an African oncology ward in an emerging cancer epidemic. Durham: Duke University Press, 2012. 228 p.
- Kleinman A and Watson JL, editors. SARS in China: prelude to pandemic? Stanford, Calif: Stanford University Press, 2006. 244 p.
- Mason KA. Infectious Change: Reinventing Chinese Public Health After an Epidemic [Internet]. 2016. Available from: http://library1.nida.ac.th/termpaper6/sd/2554/19755.pdf

- ZHAN M. Civet Cats, Fried Grasshoppers, and David Beckham's Pajamas: unruly bodies after SARS. Am Anthropol 2005; 107: 31–42.
- Hswen Y, Brownstein JS, Liu J, et al. Use of a digital health application for influenza surveillance in China. *American Journal of Public Health [Internet]* Jun 2017; 107: 1130– 1136. Available from: https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/ abs/10.2105/AJPH.2017.303767
- Budd J, Miller BS, Manning EM, et al. Digital technologies in the public-health response to COVID-19. *Nature Medicine* [*Internet*] Aug 2020; 26: 1183–1192. Available from: https://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-020-1011-4
- Whitelaw S, Mamas MA, Topol E, et al. Applications of digital technology in COVID-19 pandemic planning and response. *The Lancet Digital Health [Internet]* August 2020; 2: e435–e440. Available from: www.thelancet.com/
- Greenhalgh S and Zhang L. Can science and technology save China?. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2020.
- Greenhalgh S. Just one child: science and policy in Deng's China. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2008. 403 p.
- Shuja J, Alanazi E, Alasmary W, et al. COVID-19 open source data sets: a comprehensive survey. *Appl Intell* (*Dordr*) [Internet] 2021 [cited 2023 Feb 24]; 51: 1296– 1325. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC7503433/
- Peng X. Health Code, It Really Works (in Chinese) [Internet]. People's Daily Online. 2020 [cited 2022 Nov 13]. Available from: http://health.people.com.cn/n1/2020/ 0817/c14739-31824366.html
- Haggerty KD and Ericson RV. The surveillant assemblage. *The British Journal of Sociology [Internet]* 2000 Dec; 51: 605–622. Available from:
- 32. Shen X. Murderer on the run in China turns himself in because he doesn't have a Health Code [Internet]. South China Morning Post. 2020 [cited 2022 Nov 13]. Available from: https://www.scmp.com/abacus/tech/article/3082933/ murderer-run-china-turns-himself-because-he-doesnt-havehealth-code
- Liu C. Seeing like a state, enacting like an algorithm: (Re) assembling contact tracing and risk assessment during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Sci Technol Human Values [Internet]* Jun 2021. Available from: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/ 10.1177/01622439211021916
- 34. D'Amore R. 'Yes, this drone is speaking to you': How China is reportedly enforcing coronavirus rules | Globalnews.ca [Internet]. Global News. 2020 [cited 2022 Nov 13]. Available from: https://globalnews.ca/news/6535353/chinacoronavirus-drones-quarantine/
- 35. Xie E. 'Imported case behind Covid-19 cluster' in north China's Heihe city [Internet]. South China Morning Post. 2021 [cited 2022 Nov 13]. Available from: https://www. scmp.com/news/china/science/article/3154291/imported-casebehind-covid-19-cluster-north-chinas-heihe-city
- 36. Zhu L and Yu Y. No smartphone, no green code: The man from Anhui has returned home (in Chinese) [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2022 Nov 13]. Available from: https://www.thepaper. cn/newsDetail_forward_7963467
- 37. Biehl J. Vita: life in a zone of social abandonment. 2006.

- Chan KW. The Chinese Hukou system at 50. Eurasian Geography and Economics [Internet] March 2009 [cited 2022 Nov 13]; 50: 197–221. Available from: https://www. tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.2747/1539-7216.50.2.197
- Wang Y, Hua L, Zou S, et al. The homeless people in China during the COVID-19 pandemic: victims of the strict pandemic control measures of the government. *Front Public Health* August 2021; 9: 1159–1159.
- 40. Chan KW and Zhang L. The Hukou system and rural-urban migration in China: processes and changes*. *The China Quarterly* [*Internet*] December \1999 [cited 2022 Nov 9]; 160: 818–855. Available from: https://www.cambridge.org/ core/journals/china-quarterly/article/abs/hukou-system-and-

ruralurban-migration-in-china-processes-and-changes/64180 F68ABC54EDF984DEB31EFFE7A64

- Scott JC. Seeing like a state: how certain schemes to improve the human condition have failed. Veritas paperback edition. New Haven, CT London: Yale University Press, 2020. 445 p. (Yale agrarian studies).
- 42. Lakoff A. *Unprepared: global health in a time of emergency*. Oakland, California: University of California Press, 2017.
- Bui LV, Ha ST, Nguyen HN, et al. The contribution of digital health in the response to COVID-19 in Vietnam. *Frontiers in Public Health [Internet]* 2021 [cited 2023 Feb 21]; 9. Available from: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fpubh.2021.672732